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SENATE
TUESDAY, May 14, 2013

The Senate met at 11 a.m., Eastern Daylight Saving Time.

The PRESIDENT (Lieutenant Governor Jim Cawley) in the
Chair.

PRAYER

The Chaplain, Reverend Dr. JAMES SIMMONS, of Mt. Ta-
bor African Methodist Episcopal Zion Church, Avondale, offered
the following prayer:

God of all creations, we come asking Your divine blessings
on the Senate of Pennsylvania today as they gather to conduct
the business of the Senate. We pray that the decisions made to-
day will be made with godly judgment. We pray, amen.

The PRESIDENT. The Chair thanks Reverend Simmons, who
is the guest today of Senator Pileggi.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

(The Pledge of Allegiance was recited by those assembled.) 

HOUSE MESSAGE

HOUSE CONCURS IN SENATE AMENDMENTS
TO HOUSE BILL

The Clerk of the House of Representatives informed the Sen-
ate that the House has concurred in amendments made by the
Senate to HB 124.

BILL SIGNED

The PRESIDENT (Lieutenant Governor Jim Cawley) in the
presence of the Senate signed the following bill:

HB 124.

BILLS REPORTED FROM COMMITTEES

Senator BAKER, from the Committee on Veterans and Af-
fairs and Emergency Preparedness, reported the following bills:

SB 586 (Pr. No. 560) 

An Act amending Title 20 (Decedents, Estates and Fiduciaries) of
the Pennsylvania Consolidated Statutes, in ownership of property and
legal title and equitable estate, further providing for right to dispose of
a decedent's remains. 

SB 886 (Pr. No. 986) 

An Act amending Title 51 (Military Affairs) of the Pennsylvania
Consolidated Statutes, further providing for duties of department. 

Senator TOMLINSON, from the Committee on Consumer
Protection and Professional Licensure Committee, reported the
following bills:

SB 137 (Pr. No. 1067) (Amended)

An Act amending the act of December 21, 1984 (P.L.1253,
No.238), known as the Speech-Language and Hearing Licensure Act,
further providing for title of act, for short title, for declaration of policy,
for definitions, for creation of board, appointment and term of members
and officers, for powers and duties of board, for license required and
persons and practices not affected and exclusions, for requirements for
licensure, for application and fees, for examinations, for refusal to issue
and revocation, for requirement of a medical examination, for renewal
fees and records, for limitation of renewal time and new license and for
certification to the board; providing for use of title; and further provid-
ing for enforcement of certification to board, for impaired professionals,
for penalties, for injunction against lawful practice and for appropria-
tion. 

SB 869 (Pr. No. 966) 

An Act amending the act of February 19, 1980 (P.L.15, No.9),
known as the Real Estate Licensing and Registration Act, further pro-
viding for the definition of "comparative market analysis," for continu-
ing education, for qualifications for license and for comparative market
analysis disclosure. 

Senator GORDNER, from the Committee on Labor and In-
dustry, reported the following bill:

SB 928 (Pr. No. 1068) (Amended)

An Act amending the act of December 5, 1936 (2nd Sp.Sess., 1937
P.L.2897, No.1), known as the Unemployment Compensation Law,
further providing for contributions by employees; establishing the Ser-
vice and Infrastructure Improvement Fund; and further providing for the
Unemployment Compensation Fund.

RESOLUTION REPORTED FROM COMMITTEE

Senator BAKER, from the Committee on Veterans and Af-
fairs and Emergency Preparedness, reported the following reso-
lution:

SR 104 (Pr. No. 1066) (Amended)

A Resolution urging the President of the United States and Con-
gress to support the adoption of House Bill 1014. 

The PRESIDENT. The resolution will be placed on the Calen-
dar.
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LEGISLATIVE LEAVES

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from
Allegheny, Senator Costa. 

Senator COSTA. Mr. President, I request a legislative leave
for Senator Leach, and temporary Capitol leaves for Senator
Farnese, Senator Hughes, Senator Kitchen, Senator Stack, Sena-
tor Washington, Senator Williams, and Senator Tartaglione. 

The PRESIDENT. Senator Costa requests a legislative leave
for Senator Leach, and temporary Capitol leaves for Senator
Farnese, Senator Hughes, Senator Kitchen, Senator Stack, Sena-
tor Washington, Senator Williams, and Senator Tartaglione.
Without objection, the leaves will be granted.

LEAVE OF ABSENCE

Senator PILEGGI asked and obtained a leave of absence for
Senator YAW, for today's Session, for personal reasons.

JOURNALS APPROVED

The PRESIDENT. The Journals of the Sessions of April 15,
2013, and April 16, 2013, are now in print.

The Clerk proceeded to read the Journals of the Sessions of
April 15, 2013, and April 16, 2013.

Senator PILEGGI. Mr. President, I move that further reading
of the Journals be dispensed with and that the Journals be ap-
proved.

On the question,
Will the Senate agree to the motion?

The yeas and nays were required by Senator PILEGGI and
were as follows, viz:

YEA-49

Alloway Farnese Pileggi Vogel
Argall Ferlo Rafferty Vulakovich
Baker Folmer Robbins Ward
Blake Fontana Scarnati Washington
Boscola Gordner Schwank Waugh
Brewster Greenleaf Smith White
Browne Hughes Smucker Wiley
Brubaker Hutchinson Solobay Williams
Corman Kasunic Stack Wozniak
Costa Kitchen Tartaglione Yudichak
Dinniman Leach Teplitz
Eichelberger McIlhinney Tomlinson
Erickson Mensch Vance

NAY-0

A majority of the Senators having voted "aye," the question
was determined in the affirmative.

The PRESIDENT. The Journals are approved.

LEGISLATIVE LEAVES CANCELLED

The PRESIDENT. Senator Farnese, Senator Stack, Senator
Kitchen, and Senator Washington have returned, and their tem-
porary Capitol leaves are cancelled.

LEGISLATIVE LEAVES

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from
Delaware, Senator Pileggi. 

Senator PILEGGI. Mr. President, I request a temporary
Capitol leave for Senator Tomlinson. 

The PRESIDENT. Senator Pileggi requests a temporary
Capitol leave for Senator Tomlinson. Without objection, the
leave will be granted.

GUESTS OF SENATOR ROBERT B. MENSCH
PRESENTED TO THE SENATE

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from
Montgomery, Senator Mensch. 

Senator MENSCH. Mr. President, it is my honor today to
introduce a wonderful family from the 24th Senatorial District
who is visiting with us today. Toby Minner and Louise Minner
are lifelong residents of Pennsylvania who have been married for
47 years. Toby just celebrated his 2-year anniversary of a dou-
ble-lung transplant that took place at the University of Pennsyl-
vania in Philadelphia. Joining Toby and Louise today are their
grandchildren, Ben and Ashley. 

Ben Kutz is a recent graduate of Penn State University with
a degree in civil engineering. He was a 4-year member of the
Penn State Blue Band, and co-captain of the drum line during his
senior year. In June, he started a job with Langan Engineering in
Doylestown. Ashley Kutz completed her freshman year at Leba-
non Valley College in Annville. She is a math major who is plan-
ning for certification in secondary education. She also enjoys
playing volleyball. Unable to attend today, there is another
grandson, Alex, a 9th grade student at Daniel Boone High School
in Douglassville. Please join me in giving them a wonderful Sen-
ate welcome.

Thank you, Mr. President. 
The PRESIDENT. Would the guests of Senator Mensch

please rise so that the Senate may give you its usual warm wel-
come. 

(Applause.)

LEGISLATIVE LEAVE CANCELLED

The PRESIDENT. Senator Williams has returned, and his
temporary Capitol leave is cancelled.

GUESTS OF SENATOR ANDREW E. DINNIMAN 
PRESENTED TO THE SENATE

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from
Chester, Senator Dinniman.

Senator DINNIMAN. Mr. President, I have two guests today.
The first guest is actually our Chaplain for today. He is a constit-
uent of mine, but he is actually a guest today of Senator Pileggi,
because his church is in Avondale, Pennsylvania. Soon, I will
have Avondale as part of my district under redistricting, Mr.
President. Jim Simmons and his wife, Sandy, are very active in
our community, and they have done a great deal for our commu-
nity. I am very grateful that Senator Pileggi has invited Reverend
Dr. Simmons as our guest, and by the way, Reverend Dr.
Simmons, you set the record for the shortest prayer as Chaplain
in this Senate. We know that God hears long prayers and He
hears short prayers. He hears all prayers. Senator Greenleaf said
to let you know, God even prefers the short ones, because a lot
of us are praying. We do appreciate you being here. We appreci-
ate the service that both you and your wife have provided to all
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of Chester County, whether it is in my district or Senator
Pileggi's district, and the service you have provided to the Com-
monwealth. Thank you, Mr. President. I ask that we give them a
warm welcome. 

The PRESIDENT. Would the guests of Senator Dinniman
please rise so that the Senate may give you its usual warm wel-
come. 

(Applause.) 
Senator DINNIMAN. Mr. President, my second guest is an

intern in my district. What we do with Conestoga High
School--by the way, I want to tell you that Conestoga High
School has some of the highest PSSA scores in the Common-
wealth--is, as well as in Senator Erickson's district, they send
people to my office every year. The seniors in that school spend
their last 3 weeks working in industry, working in community
offices, and one of our guests today is that intern, is that worker
assigned by Conestoga High School. Her name is Carolyn Vilter.
Carolyn will be graduating from Conestoga High School this
June. While at Conestoga, she has been actively involved in the
peer mediation team and the music program. She is a National
Merit scholar, Mr. President, and that high school has 35 Na-
tional Merit scholars. So, when you look at Pennsylvania, let us
make it clear, we have some schools doing mighty fine things in
this Commonwealth, and we should be very proud. Carolyn also
tutors English at the Volunteer English Program in Chester
County, and she will be attending Georgetown University in
Washington, D.C., to study history and foreign languages. I ask
that we give her a warm welcome. 

The PRESIDENT. Would the guest of Senator Dinniman
please rise so that the Senate may give you its usual warm wel-
come. 

(Applause.)

GUESTS OF SENATOR ROBERT TOMLINSON
AND SENATOR CHARLES T. McILHINNEY 

PRESENTED TO THE SENATE

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from
Bucks, Senator McIlhinney. 

Senator McILHINNEY. Mr. President, on behalf of Senator
Tomlinson, it is my pleasure to introduce the 2012 Franklin
Delano Roosevelt Middle School "Got Native" Crew from Bucks
County. They are being honored for winning the best use of so-
cial media and technology award at the Wheelabrator Environ-
mental Symposium in Sunrise, Florida, April 30 through May 3.
The "Got Native" Crew won their award by educating the com-
munity on the importance and identification of invasive plant
species and which native plants to use in their place. The crew
surveyed local residents, students, and policymakers to deter-
mine what was already known about invasive plant species and
to determine which social media outlet the community used to
gather information. The crew then created an application and
informational Web site, wrote a children's book, and planted a
native garden on FDR Middle School's property and at the
Wheelabrator Falls property. Please join me in giving them a
warm Senate welcome. 

The PRESIDENT. Would the guests of Senator Tomlinson
and Senator McIlhinney please rise so that the Senate may give
you its usual warm welcome. 

(Applause.)

GUESTS OF SENATOR EDWIN B. ERICKSON 
PRESENTED TO THE SENATE

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from
Delaware, Senator Erickson. 

Senator ERICKSON. Mr. President, it is my pleasure today to
introduce three people, Theresa Bolger from the Clarke School
for Hearing and Speech, which has recently been classified as an
APS, an approved private school, in recognition of the good
work that they do; and to also introduce a student at the Clarke
School for Hearing and Speech, Teddy Linz, who is a delightful
young man, and his father, Brian Linz. I ask for a warm Senate
welcome for these three individuals. Thank you. 

The PRESIDENT. Would the guests of Senator Erickson
please rise so that the Senate may give you its usual warm wel-
come. 

(Applause.)

LEGISLATIVE LEAVE CANCELLED

The PRESIDENT. Senator Hughes has returned, and his tem-
porary Capitol leave is cancelled.

GUESTS OF SENATOR LISA M. BOSCOLA
PRESENTED TO THE SENATE

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentlewoman
from Northampton, Senator Boscola. 

Senator BOSCOLA. Mr. President, I rise to introduce some
guests in the gallery. We have three groups of some awesome
students here today from my district lobbying for improvements
to our Clean Air Act. These students are here today for a rally.
They are all part of The Power of Ten program, which is a to-
bacco prevention program operating in our schools. The program
focuses on strengthening school policies on tobacco, peer educa-
tion on tobacco, and organized activities to teach people about
tobacco use. The students come from Catasauqua High School,
Whitehall-Coplay Middle School, and Notre Dame High School.
The students are here today with chaperones, Stephanie Falvone,
Andrea Swarat, and Sharlene Talijan. Mr. President, these are
awesome kids, and I ask the Senate to give them our usual warm
welcome. 

The PRESIDENT. Would the guests of Senator Boscola
please rise so that the Senate may give you its usual warm wel-
come. 

(Applause.)

GUESTS OF SENATOR DAVID G. ARGALL 
PRESENTED TO THE SENATE

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from
Schuylkill, Senator Argall. 

Senator ARGALL. Mr. President, 40 years ago, as an Eagle
Scout, I was able to job shadow someone, a professional back
home, and today it is my pleasure to be providing the opportunity
for another Eagle Scout to shadow me this time. We are joined
in the gallery by Michael Potts, a very recent Eagle Scout from
Schuylkill Haven in Schuylkill County. He is here with his fa-
ther, Kevin. He has seen a lot of interesting things happen in the
Capitol, and it is only 11:20 a.m. I promised him a very interest-
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ing day. He has a future interest in both law and politics and is
a sophomore at Schuylkill Haven High School. Please see that
the Senate provides him with a proper welcome. 

The PRESIDENT. Would the guests of Senator Argall please
rise so that the Senate may give you its usual warm welcome. 

(Applause.)

LEGISLATIVE LEAVE CANCELLED

The PRESIDENT. Senator Tartaglione has returned, and her
temporary Capitol leave is cancelled.

SENATE RESOLUTIONS ADOPTED

Senators WASHINGTON, TEPLITZ, KITCHEN, FERLO,
GREENLEAF, SMITH, ERICKSON, PILEGGI, HUGHES,
FARNESE, YUDICHAK, VULAKOVICH, COSTA,
BRUBAKER, BREWSTER, SCHWANK, BLAKE, SOLOBAY,
TARTAGLIONE and BOSCOLA, by unanimous consent, of-
fered Senate Resolution No. 144, entitled:

A Resolution honoring Alpha Kappa Alpha Sorority Incorporated
on its 105th anniversary and recognizing May 14, 2013, as "Alpha
Kappa Alpha Sorority Day" in Pennsylvania.

On the question,
Will the Senate adopt the resolution?

GUESTS OF SENATOR LEANNA M. WASHINGTON
PRESENTED TO THE SENATE

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentlewoman
from Philadelphia, Senator Washington.

Senator WASHINGTON. Mr. President, this resolution marks
May 14, 2013, as "Alpha Kappa Alpha Sorority Day" in Pennsyl-
vania. AKA Day is a public policy initiative that is taking place
in many States across the nation. I am very honored to stand
before you today and welcome my AKA sisters. Incorporated in
1908, Alpha Kappa Alpha became the first Greek-letter organiza-
tion established by African American college women. This past
year, we celebrated 105 years of excellence and sisterhood. Our
roots date back to Howard University and have since spread
across the country and world. We now boast more than 260,000
sorors across the United States, the Caribbean, Europe, and Af-
rica. Pennsylvania is 23 chapters strong, including 8 graduate
chapters and 15 undergraduate chapters. 

The wonderful thing about being an AKA is that no matter
where I go, I can find a sister. AKA is more than a sisterhood.
Our international theme of "Global Leadership Through Timeless
Service" shows the dedication that AKA has to making this
world a better place, not only for us, but for all generations to
come. We build relationships and lift up our communities. Mr.
President, again, as a proud member of the Epsilon Nu Chapter
out of Lincoln University, I am very honored to welcome my
sisters here today and to ask the Senate to please join me in giv-
ing them a heartfelt welcome. 

The PRESIDENT. Would the guests of Senator Washington
please rise so that the Senate may give you its usual warm wel-
come. 

(Applause.)

And the question recurring,
Will the Senate adopt the resolution?
A voice vote having been taken, the question was determined

in the affirmative. 

Senators FARNESE, TEPLITZ, WOZNIAK, TOMLINSON,
SCARNATI, WASHINGTON, STACK, GREENLEAF,
KITCHEN, DINNIMAN, RAFFERTY, ERICKSON, SMITH,
COSTA, VULAKOVICH, HUGHES, SCHWANK, FONTANA,
FERLO, SOLOBAY, ALLOWAY, VANCE, TARTAGLIONE,
KASUNIC, BRUBAKER, HUTCHINSON, MENSCH,
PILEGGI and BOSCOLA, by unanimous consent, offered Sen-
ate Resolution No. 145, entitled:

A Resolution designating the month of May 2013 as "Amyotrophic
Lateral Sclerosis Awareness Month" in Pennsylvania.

On the question,
Will the Senate adopt the resolution?

GUESTS OF SENATOR LAWRENCE M. FARNESE
PRESENTED TO THE SENATE

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from
Philadelphia, Senator Farnese.

Senator FARNESE. Mr. President, my colleague, Senator
Teplitz, and I offer a resolution recognizing May 2013 as
"Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis Awareness Month," or ALS
Awareness Month, in the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania. To-
day, we are honored to be joined by guests in the gallery who
have a personal connection to this devastating disease. Joining us
today in the gallery are Marriane Kilpapric from Hummelstown,
and her daughter, Danielle Mariano, of Hershey. Marriane's hus-
band, Mike, passed away from ALS in 2013. Mike was a military
veteran who met Marriane while they were in the service to-
gether. Also present with us today in the gallery is David Ihdy of
Ephrata, who is an Air Force veteran suffering with ALS. I want
to take a moment to thank Dave, Marriane, and Danielle for their
brave service that they and their family members have provided
to our country.

Also in the gallery, Mr. President, is Tony Heyl, communica-
tions and policy manager for the ALS Association Greater Phila-
delphia Chapter. In addition to Tony's daily work to raise aware-
ness and combat ALS, he also lost a loved one, his grandfather,
to the disease in 2007. Thank you all for being here today. Mr.
President, I ask that the Senate extend our usual warm welcome
to our honored guests.

The PRESIDENT. Would the guests of Senator Farnese
please rise so that the Senate may give you its usual warm wel-
come.

(Applause.)
The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from

Dauphin, Senator Teplitz.
Senator TEPLITZ. Thank you, Senator Farnese, for allowing

me to cosponsor this resolution with you designating May as
ALS Awareness Month in Pennsylvania. ALS awareness has a
very personal meaning to me. My grandfather died of complica-
tions from ALS, or as it is known, Lou Gehrig's Disease. There
was nothing that my family or doctors could do to stop the pro-
gression of the disease. It is a horrible disease. What is perhaps
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most tragic about it is that it does not affect the patient's mental
capacity, and so the patient remains alert and aware of loss of
motor functions, and the inevitable outcome of the disease.

Annually, more than 5,000 new ALS patients are diagnosed
nationwide. In Pennsylvania, there are more than 1,000 individu-
als who have been formally diagnosed with ALS, and on aver-
age, patients survive only 2 to 5 years from the time of diagnosis.
There is no known cause, prevention, or cure. So that is why it
is important for us to raise awareness of this terrible disease, and
ensure that we can provide funding for research, advocacy, and
treatment. I encourage my colleagues to join Senator Farnese and
me in adoption of this resolution designating May 2013 as ALS
Awareness Month.

Thank you, Mr. President.

And the question recurring,
Will the Senate adopt the resolution?
A voice vote having been taken, the question was determined

in the affirmative.

RECESS

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from
Delaware, Senator Pileggi.

Senator PILEGGI. Mr. President, I request a recess of the
Senate for the purpose of a Republican caucus to be held in the
Majority Caucus Room beginning immediately.

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from
Allegheny, Senator Costa.

Senator COSTA. Mr. President, Senate Democrats will meet
at the rear of the Chamber for a caucus as well.

The PRESIDENT. For purposes of Republican and Demo-
cratic caucuses, without objection, the Senate stands in recess.

AFTER RECESS

The PRESIDENT. The time of recess having expired, the
Senate will come to order.

GUESTS OF SENATOR TIMOTHY J. SOLOBAY
AND SENATOR PATRICIA H. VANCE

PRESENTED TO THE SENATE

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from
Washington, Senator Solobay.

Senator SOLOBAY. Mr. President, as probably many of you
had visitors today, the Pennsylvania Association of Nurse Anes-
thetists have been here on their special lobby day visiting with
House and Senate Members. There are two special friends here
that I will introduce. One is actually a constituent of Senator
Leach, but an old school friend of mine from a couple of years
back, Patty Polansky. Also with her is another friend of mine
who is actually a constituent of Senator Vance, Diana Davidson.
Prior to us giving a welcome to them, I would like to defer to
Senator Vance for another announcement.

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentlewoman
from Cumberland, Senator Vance.

Senator VANCE. Mr. President, I am especially proud of my
constituent Diana Davidson. She has been a driving force behind 

the Master of Nurse Anesthesia Program in Addis Ababa, Ethio-
pia. She has trained the nurse anesthetists and vastly improved
the healthcare system in that country. She has been a driving
force and a shining light to provide her skills to other countries
where there is little or no healthcare. So I am very proud to be
able to introduce her to the Senate of Pennsylvania.

The PRESIDENT. Would the guests of Senator Solobay and
Senator Vance please rise so that the Senate may give you its
usual warm welcome.

(Applause.)

CALENDAR

BILL ON CONCURRENCE IN HOUSE AMENDMENTS

SENATE CONCURS IN HOUSE AMENDMENTS

SB 5 (Pr. No. 967) -- The Senate proceeded to consideration
of the bill, entitled:

An Act establishing the Community-Based Health Care Program
in the Department of Health; and providing for hospital health clinics
and for limitations.

On the question,
Will the Senate concur in the amendments made by the House

to Senate Bill No. 5?

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from
Delaware, Senator Pileggi.

Senator PILEGGI. Mr. President, I move that the Senate do
concur in the amendments made by the House to Senate Bill No.
5.

On the question,
Will the Senate agree to the motion?

The yeas and nays were required by Senator PILEGGI and
were as follows, viz:

YEA-49

Alloway Farnese Pileggi Vogel
Argall Ferlo Rafferty Vulakovich
Baker Folmer Robbins Ward
Blake Fontana Scarnati Washington
Boscola Gordner Schwank Waugh
Brewster Greenleaf Smith White
Browne Hughes Smucker Wiley
Brubaker Hutchinson Solobay Williams
Corman Kasunic Stack Wozniak
Costa Kitchen Tartaglione Yudichak
Dinniman Leach Teplitz
Eichelberger McIlhinney Tomlinson
Erickson Mensch Vance

NAY-0

A constitutional majority of all the Senators having voted
"aye," the question was determined in the affirmative.

Ordered, That the Secretary of the Senate inform the House
of Representatives accordingly.
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THIRD CONSIDERATION CALENDAR

BILL LAID ON THE TABLE

SB 145 (Pr. No. 927) -- The Senate proceeded to consider-
ation of the bill, entitled:

An Act amending the act of August 24, 1963 (P.L.1175, No.497),
known as the Mechanics' Lien Law of 1963, providing for the definition
of "costs of construction"; and further providing for right to lien and
amount, for priority of lien and for discharge or reduction of lien on
payment into court or entry of security. 

Upon motion of Senator PILEGGI, and agreed to by voice
vote, the bill was laid on the table.

BILLS ON THIRD CONSIDERATION
AND FINAL PASSAGE

SB 526 (Pr. No. 489) -- The Senate proceeded to consider-
ation of the bill, entitled:

An Act amending Title 3 (Agriculture) of the Pennsylvania Consol-
idated Statutes, further providing for definitions and for sanitation stan-
dards.

Considered the third time and agreed to,

On the question,
Shall the bill pass finally?

The yeas and nays were taken agreeably to the provisions of
the Constitution and were as follows, viz:

YEA-49

Alloway Farnese Pileggi Vogel
Argall Ferlo Rafferty Vulakovich
Baker Folmer Robbins Ward
Blake Fontana Scarnati Washington
Boscola Gordner Schwank Waugh
Brewster Greenleaf Smith White
Browne Hughes Smucker Wiley
Brubaker Hutchinson Solobay Williams
Corman Kasunic Stack Wozniak
Costa Kitchen Tartaglione Yudichak
Dinniman Leach Teplitz
Eichelberger McIlhinney Tomlinson
Erickson Mensch Vance

NAY-0

A constitutional majority of all the Senators having voted
"aye," the question was determined in the affirmative.

Ordered, That the Secretary of the Senate present said bill to
the House of Representatives for concurrence.

HB 583 (Pr. No. 645) -- The Senate proceeded to consider-
ation of the bill, entitled:

An Act amending Title 35 (Health and Safety) of the Pennsylvania
Consolidated Statutes, further providing for powers and duties of the
Pennsylvania Emergency Management Agency and for disbursement of
fund amounts by agency.

Considered the third time and agreed to,

On the question,
Shall the bill pass finally?

The yeas and nays were taken agreeably to the provisions of
the Constitution and were as follows, viz:

YEA-48

Alloway Erickson Mensch Tomlinson
Argall Farnese Pileggi Vance
Baker Ferlo Rafferty Vogel
Blake Folmer Robbins Vulakovich
Boscola Fontana Scarnati Ward
Brewster Greenleaf Schwank Washington
Browne Hughes Smith Waugh
Brubaker Hutchinson Smucker White
Corman Kasunic Solobay Wiley
Costa Kitchen Stack Williams
Dinniman Leach Tartaglione Wozniak
Eichelberger McIlhinney Teplitz Yudichak

NAY-1

Gordner

A constitutional majority of all the Senators having voted
"aye," the question was determined in the affirmative.

Ordered, That the Secretary of the Senate return said bill to
the House of Representatives with information that the Senate
has passed the same without amendments.

BILLS OVER IN ORDER

SB 607, SB 681 and SB 731 -- Without objection, the bills
were passed over in their order at the request of Senator
PILEGGI.

BILL LAID ON THE TABLE

SB 732 (Pr. No. 764) -- The Senate proceeded to consider-
ation of the bill, entitled:

An Act amending the act of December 22, 1983 (P.L.306, No.84),
known as the Board of Vehicles Act, further providing for reimburse-
ment for parts and service and for unlawful acts by manufacturers or
distributors. 

Upon motion of Senator PILEGGI, and agreed to by voice
vote, the bill was laid on the table.

SB 732 TAKEN FROM THE TABLE

Senator PILEGGI. Mr. President, I move that Senate Bill No.
732, Printer's No. 764, be taken from the table and placed on the
Calendar.

The motion was agreed to by voice vote.
The PRESIDENT. The bill will be placed on the Calendar.

BILL ON THIRD CONSIDERATION
AND FINAL PASSAGE

SB 851 (Pr. No. 909) -- The Senate proceeded to consider-
ation of the bill, entitled:
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An Act designating a bridge to be constructed on that portion of
State Route 222 over the Amtrak rail lines in the City of Lancaster,
Lancaster County, replacing the Lititz Pike Bridge, as the Thaddeus
Stevens Bridge.

Considered the third time and agreed to,

On the question,
Shall the bill pass finally?

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from
Lancaster, Senator Smucker.

Senator SMUCKER. Mr. President, in Lancaster, work has
begun on a long-needed replacement bridge on the Lititz Pike
that would help traffic flow, improve safety, and aid community
development. Construction is occurring at a time when there is
a revival in the recognition and reputation of a Congressman who
represented Lancaster by the name of Thaddeus Stevens, thanks
to the brilliant movie entitled "Lincoln." So the naming proposed
in this bill seemed logical and appropriate. The 13th Amend-
ment, the adoption of which is a centerpiece of the movie, was
a colossal achievement, yet, it is just one piece of a remarkable
public record and life of Thaddeus Stevens. He steered through
the 14th Amendment, containing the immortal phrases of "due
process" and "equal protection," and engineered the launch of the
15th Amendment, adopted after his death.

As a State legislator, he, more than anyone, was responsible
for our system of public schools that are open to all. The en-
abling legislation passed much earlier here than in most States.
Pennsylvania then suffered a serious outbreak of buyer's re-
morse, and a repeal effort was launched. This seemingly irresist-
ible force ran into an immovable object in Thaddeus Stevens. His
arguments for the cost savings, efficiency, and opportunity pro-
vided by public schools were so compelling that repeal actually
turned to enhancement.

In today's common terminology of politics, Thaddeus Stevens
seems a near impossibility, a radical Republican who believed in,
dedicated himself to, and practiced what we call social justice.
His championship of civil rights did not end with African Ameri-
cans. He was for all the disfavored:  Indians, Chinese, Mormons,
and Jews. And he believed women to be the equals of men. If he
had any intolerance, it was toward the privileged and pompous.
He skillfully used intellect and rapier wit to deflate the political
windbags prevalent in his time.

When he passed away, it was found that he had made im-
mense monetary contributions and provided extensive free legal
services to the poor and needy. His bequest for a school for
homeless, indigent orphans laid the foundation for what is now
the Thaddeus Stevens College of Technology. This institution
combines technical instruction with character and ethical instruc-
tion. It prepares young people to make their way in their chosen
trade and in their community. The job placement rate for gradu-
ates from Stevens consistently runs in the mid-90 percent range.
It stands among the productive legacies in our American experi-
ence.

As a measure of his esteem, an estimated 20,000 attended his
funeral services, half of which were free black men. No surprise,
he picked the Shreiner-Concord Cemetery in Lancaster as his
final resting place because it was the only one that allowed burial
of all races. The combination of principle, conviction, and toler-

ance that was Thaddeus Stevens should not be lost to history, nor
should he be lost to us. This bridge naming will provide an
ever-present reminder of what a persuasive voice and powerful
force for equality and justice he was.

Thank you, Mr. President.
The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from

Chester, Senator Dinniman. 
Senator DINNIMAN. Mr. President, I want to rise from this

side of the aisle to also praise Thaddeus Stevens. He is really one
of the great heroes of this Commonwealth. Senator Smucker said
it so well, a hero in civil rights, a hero in recognizing the dignity
of all people, and most importantly to both myself and Senator
Folmer, Thaddeus Stevens established a public system of educa-
tion in this Commonwealth, a system which we, today, need to
review and look at, and when we do so, keep in mind the dreams,
aspirations, and hopes of Thaddeus Stevens in so doing. 

So I also want the rise to echo the words of my friend and
colleague, Senator Smucker from Lancaster County. We want to
rise from the other side of the aisle and in other counties to fully
recognize the tremendous contribution, the tremendous work in
terms of equality, in terms of social justice, and in terms of edu-
cation that goes with the name Thaddeus Stevens. I am delighted
that you are going to name this bridge in his honor.

Thank you, Mr. President.

And the question recurring,
Shall the bill pass finally?

The yeas and nays were taken agreeably to the provisions of
the Constitution and were as follows, viz:

YEA-49

Alloway Farnese Pileggi Vogel
Argall Ferlo Rafferty Vulakovich
Baker Folmer Robbins Ward
Blake Fontana Scarnati Washington
Boscola Gordner Schwank Waugh
Brewster Greenleaf Smith White
Browne Hughes Smucker Wiley
Brubaker Hutchinson Solobay Williams
Corman Kasunic Stack Wozniak
Costa Kitchen Tartaglione Yudichak
Dinniman Leach Teplitz
Eichelberger McIlhinney Tomlinson
Erickson Mensch Vance

NAY-0

A constitutional majority of all the Senators having voted
"aye," the question was determined in the affirmative.

Ordered, That the Secretary of the Senate present said bill to
the House of Representatives for concurrence.

BILL OVER IN ORDER

SB 859 -- Without objection, the bill was passed over in its
order at the request of Senator PILEGGI.

BILL ON THIRD CONSIDERATION
AND FINAL PASSAGE

SB 867 (Pr. No. 964) -- The Senate proceeded to consider-
ation of the bill, entitled:
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An Act amending Title 18 (Crimes and Offenses) of the Pennsylva-
nia Consolidated Statutes, in wiretapping and electronic surveillance,
further providing for expiration of chapter.

Considered the third time and agreed to,

On the question,
Shall the bill pass finally?

The yeas and nays were taken agreeably to the provisions of
the Constitution and were as follows, viz:

YEA-49

Alloway Farnese Pileggi Vogel
Argall Ferlo Rafferty Vulakovich
Baker Folmer Robbins Ward
Blake Fontana Scarnati Washington
Boscola Gordner Schwank Waugh
Brewster Greenleaf Smith White
Browne Hughes Smucker Wiley
Brubaker Hutchinson Solobay Williams
Corman Kasunic Stack Wozniak
Costa Kitchen Tartaglione Yudichak
Dinniman Leach Teplitz
Eichelberger McIlhinney Tomlinson
Erickson Mensch Vance

NAY-0

A constitutional majority of all the Senators having voted
"aye," the question was determined in the affirmative.

Ordered, That the Secretary of the Senate present said bill to
the House of Representatives for concurrence.

BILLS OVER IN ORDER

HB 1112 and HB 1119 -- Without objection, the bills were
passed over in their order at the request of Senator PILEGGI.

SECOND CONSIDERATION CALENDAR 

BILL ON SECOND CONSIDERATION
AND REREFERRED

SB 1 (Pr. No. 1026) -- The Senate proceeded to consideration
of the bill, entitled:

An Act amending Titles 20 (Decedents, Estates and Fiduciaries),
74 (Transportation) and 75 (Vehicles) of the Pennsylvania Consolidated
Statutes, in anatomical gifts, further providing for The Governor Robert
P. Casey Memorial Organ and Tissue Donation Awareness Trust Fund
contributions; in sustainable mobility options, further providing for
definitions, for the Public Transportation Trust Fund, for application
and approval process, for executive and legislative reports, for coordi-
nation, for asset improvement program, for Statewide programs and for
capital improvements program; providing for multimodal transportation
funding; in the Pennsylvania Turnpike, further providing for definitions,
for commission and for electronic toll collection; in public-private
transportation partnerships, further providing for agreement; providing
for traffic signals and for the Bridge Bundling Program; in registration
of vehicles, further providing for certain special plates and providing for
suspension of registration upon unpaid tolls; in licensing of drivers,
further providing for expiration and renewal of drivers' licenses, for
occupational limited license and for probationary license; in commer-
cial drivers, further providing for fees; in financial responsibility, fur-
ther providing for required financial responsibility; in fees, further pro-

viding for collection and disposition of fees and money, for passenger
cars, for motor homes, for motorcycles, for motor-driven cycles, for
trucks and truck tractors, for motor buses and limousines, for school
buses and school vehicles, for trailers, for special mobile equipment, for
implements of husbandry, for antique, classic and collectible vehicles,
for farm vehicles, for ambulances, taxis and hearses, for dealers and
miscellaneous motor vehicle business, for farm equipment vehicle deal-
ers, for transfer of registration, for temporary and electronically issued
registration plates, for replacement registration plates, for certain regis-
tration plates, for duplicate registration cards, for commercial imple-
ments of husbandry, for special hauling permits as to weight and size,
for annual hauling permits, for mobile homes, modular housing units
and modular housing undercarriages, for books of permits, for refund
of certain fees, for driver's license and learner's permit, for certificate of
title, for security interest, for information concerning drivers and vehi-
cles, for certified copies of records, for uncollectible checks, for certifi-
cate of inspection, for messenger service, for reinstatement of operating
privilege or vehicle registration and for secure power of attorney; in
motor carriers road tax identification markers, further providing for
identification markers and license or road tax registration card required;
in general provisions, further providing for obedience to traffic-control
devices; in State and local powers, further providing for regulation of
traffic on Pennsylvania Turnpike; in penalties and disposition of fines,
further providing for surcharge; in snowmobiles and all-terrain vehicles,
further providing for fees; in Pennsylvania Turnpike, further providing
for definitions and for deposit and distribution of funds; in liquid fuels
and fuels tax, further providing for definitions and for imposition, tax,
exemptions and deductions; in State highway maintenance, further
providing for dirt and gravel road maintenance; in taxes for highway
maintenance and construction, further providing for imposition and for
allocation of proceeds; and directing the Joint State Government Com-
mission to study replacement funds.

Considered the second time and agreed to,
Ordered, To be printed on the Calendar for third consider-

ation.
Upon motion of Senator PILEGGI, and agreed to by voice

vote, the bill just considered was rereferred to the Committee on
Appropriations.

BILL ON SECOND CONSIDERATION

SB 34 (Pr. No. 930) -- The Senate proceeded to consideration
of the bill, entitled:

An Act amending the act of December 12, 1973 (P.L.397, No.141),
known as the Professional Educator Discipline Act, making extensive
substantive and editorial changes; providing for imposition of discipline
on additional grounds, for imposition of discipline on founded and
indicated reports, for confidentiality, for subpoenas and for disposition
of fees and fines collected; and establishing the Professional Educator
Discipline Account. 

Considered the second time and agreed to,
Ordered, To be printed on the Calendar for third consider-

ation.

BILL REREFERRED

HB 40 (Pr. No. 538) -- The Senate proceeded to consider-
ation of the bill, entitled:

An Act amending the act of May 26, 1947 (P.L.318, No.140),
known as the CPA Law, further providing for certificate requirements,
for equivalency practice for individuals and for equivalency practice for
firms and entities.

Upon motion of Senator PILEGGI, and agreed to by voice
vote, the bill was rereferred to the Committee on Appropriations.
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BILL ON SECOND CONSIDERATION

SB 46 (Pr. No. 1056) -- The Senate proceeded to consider-
ation of the bill, entitled:

An Act amending the act of March 10, 1949 (P.L.30, No.14),
known as the Public School Code of 1949, in preliminary provisions,
providing for employment history review.

Considered the second time and agreed to,
Ordered, To be printed on the Calendar for third consider-

ation.

BILLS OVER IN ORDER

HB 46 and SB 81 -- Without objection, the bills were passed
over in their order at the request of Senator PILEGGI.

BILLS ON SECOND CONSIDERATION

HB 293 (Pr. No. 1730) -- The Senate proceeded to consider-
ation of the bill, entitled:

An Act designating a bridge on that portion of S.R. 49 over the
Cowanesque Creek, Harrison Valley, Potter County, as the Specialist
Kenneth Wayne Lampman, Sr., Memorial Bridge; designating a bridge
on that portion of S.R. 44 in Shinglehouse, Potter County, over the
Oswayo Creek as the Specialist Gerald Duane Stonemetz Memorial
Bridge; designating a bridge on that portion of Mill Street in Galeton,
Potter County, over the Pine Creek as the Specialist Clark Robert
Douglas Memorial Bridge; and designating a bridge on that portion of
S.R. 49 over the Cowanesque River in Harrison Township, Potter
County as the Private First Class Berwyn Gaylord Cole Memorial
Bridge.

Considered the second time and agreed to,
Ordered, To be printed on the Calendar for third consider-

ation.

SB 406 (Pr. No. 338) -- The Senate proceeded to consider-
ation of the bill, entitled:

An Act designating the Murtland Avenue Exit from Interstates 79
and 70 onto State Route 19 in Washington, Washington County, as the
Lance Corporal Ryan J. Kovacicek, USMC, Exit. 

Considered the second time and agreed to,
Ordered, To be printed on the Calendar for third consider-

ation.

SB 441 (Pr. No. 380) -- The Senate proceeded to consider-
ation of the bill, entitled:

An Act providing for plumbing contractors licensure; establishing
the State Board of Plumbing Contractors and providing for its powers
and duties; conferring powers and imposing duties on the Department
of Labor and Industry; establishing fees, fines and civil penalties; creat-
ing the Plumbing Contractors Licensure Account; and making an appro-
priation.

Considered the second time and agreed to,
Ordered, To be printed on the Calendar for third consider-

ation.

BILL ON SECOND CONSIDERATION
AND REREFERRED

HB 465 (Pr. No. 1661) -- The Senate proceeded to consider-
ation of the bill, entitled:

An Act amending the act of March 4, 1971 (P.L.6, No.2), known
as the Tax Reform Code of 1971, in realty transfer tax, further provid-
ing for definitions and for excluded transactions. 

Considered the second time and agreed to,
Ordered, To be printed on the Calendar for third consider-

ation.
Upon motion of Senator PILEGGI, and agreed to by voice

vote, the bill just considered was rereferred to the Committee on
Appropriations.

BILL OVER IN ORDER

HB 571 -- Without objection, the bill was passed over in its
order at the request of Senator PILEGGI.

BILLS REREFERRED

SB 601 (Pr. No. 610) -- The Senate proceeded to consider-
ation of the bill, entitled:

An Act amending Titles 44 (Law and Justice) and 45 (Legal No-
tices) of the Pennsylvania Consolidated Statutes, modernizing publica-
tion of Commonwealth legal materials; providing for uniformity in
electronic legal materials in the areas of designation, authentication,
preservation and access; conferring powers and duties on various Com-
monwealth agencies; and, in publication and effectiveness of Common-
wealth documents, further providing for definitions, for the Joint Com-
mittee on Documents, for general administration, for payment for docu-
ments, for distribution of publication expenses, for effect of future legis-
lation, for publication of official codification, for deposit of documents
required, for processing of deposited documents, for preliminary publi-
cation in Pennsylvania Bulletin, for permanent supplements to Pennsyl-
vania Code, for pricing and distribution of published documents, for
automatic subscriptions, for required contractual arrangements, for
official text of published documents, for effective date of documents
and for presumptions created. 

Upon motion of Senator PILEGGI, and agreed to by voice
vote, the bill was rereferred to the Committee on Appropriations.

SB 647 (Pr. No. 640) -- The Senate proceeded to consider-
ation of the bill, entitled:

An Act amending Title 34 (Game) of the Pennsylvania Consoli-
dated Statutes, in enforcement, further providing for powers and duties
of enforcement officers; and, in hunting and furtaking, further providing
for the offense of trespass on private property while hunting. 

Upon motion of Senator PILEGGI, and agreed to by voice
vote, the bill was rereferred to the Committee on Appropriations.

BILL LAID ON THE TABLE

SB 699 (Pr. No. 707) -- The Senate proceeded to consider-
ation of the bill, entitled:
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An Act amending the act of December 4, 1996 (P.L.911, No.147),
known as the Telemarketer Registration Act, further providing for dura-
tion of a listing. 

Upon motion of Senator PILEGGI, and agreed to by voice
vote, the bill was laid on the table.

SB 699 TAKEN FROM THE TABLE

Senator PILEGGI. Mr. President, I move that Senate Bill No.
699, Printer's No. 707, be taken from the table and placed on the
Calendar.

The motion was agreed to by voice vote.
The PRESIDENT. The bill will be placed on the Calendar.

BILLS OVER IN ORDER

SB 706 and SB 707 -- Without objection, the bills were
passed over in their order at the request of Senator PILEGGI.

BILL ON SECOND CONSIDERATION

SB 763 (Pr. No. 782) -- The Senate proceeded to consider-
ation of the bill, entitled:

An Act amending Title 34 (Game) of the Pennsylvania Consoli-
dated Statutes, further providing for roster of parties hunting big game. 

Considered the second time and agreed to,
Ordered, To be printed on the Calendar for third consider-

ation.

BILL LAID ON THE TABLE

SB 764 (Pr. No. 783) -- The Senate proceeded to consider-
ation of the bill, entitled:

An Act amending Title 34 (Game) of the Pennsylvania Consoli-
dated Statutes, further providing for powers and duties of commission. 

Upon motion of Senator PILEGGI, and agreed to by voice
vote, the bill was laid on the table.

BILLS REREFERRED

SB 802 (Pr. No. 1039) -- The Senate proceeded to consider-
ation of the bill, entitled:

An Act amending the act of June 18, 1998 (P.L.655, No.85), known
as the Boiler and Unfired Pressure Vessel Law, further providing for
definitions, for design and construction, for construction of act, for
registration of boilers and unfired pressure vessels, for shop inspection,
for repairs and alterations and for field inspection; repealing provisions
relating to issuance of certificates of operation, inspector commissions
and fees for examination, enforcement, placement of equipment out of
service, regulatory authority, right of entry, accident report, fees, proce-
dure in prosecutions and penalties; and providing for field inspection
frequency, for certificates of operation, for inspector commissions and
for authorized private inspection agencies, for powers of department,
for department investigation, for accident report, for fees, for depart-
ment enforcement and for administrative penalties.

Upon motion of Senator PILEGGI, and agreed to by voice
vote, the bill was rereferred to the Committee on Appropriations.

HB 818 (Pr. No. 928) -- The Senate proceeded to consider-
ation of the bill, entitled:

An Act amending Title 40 (Insurance) of the Pennsylvania Consoli-
dated Statutes, providing for compliance with Federal health care legis-
lation. 

Upon motion of Senator PILEGGI, and agreed to by voice
vote, the bill was rereferred to the Committee on Appropriations.

BILLS OVER IN ORDER

SB 914 and HB 987 -- Without objection, the bills were
passed over in their order at the request of Senator PILEGGI.

BILL ON SECOND CONSIDERATION

HB 1029 (Pr. No. 1220) -- The Senate proceeded to consider-
ation of the bill, entitled:

An Act amending the act of May 11, 1889 (P.L.188, No.210), enti-
tled "A further supplement to an act, entitled 'An act to establish a board
of wardens for the Port of Philadelphia, and for the regulation of pilots
and pilotage, and for other purposes,' approved March twenty-ninth, one
thousand eight hundred and three, and for regulating the rates of pilot-
age and number of pilots," further providing for certain charges. 

Considered the second time and agreed to,
Ordered, To be printed on the Calendar for third consider-

ation.

SB 303 TAKEN FROM THE TABLE

Senator PILEGGI. Mr. President, I move that Senate Bill No.
303, Printer's No. 921, be taken from the table and placed on the
Calendar.

The motion was agreed to by voice vote.
The PRESIDENT. The bill will be placed on the Calendar.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS
SENATE RESOLUTIONS ADOPTED

Senators ALLOWAY, DINNIMAN, FERLO, STACK,
ERICKSON, TEPLITZ, BAKER, VULAKOVICH, KASUNIC,
ROBBINS, YAW, PILEGGI, TOMLINSON, GREENLEAF,
BREWSTER, SOLOBAY, WARD, GORDNER, SCHWANK,
WAUGH, HUTCHINSON,  RAFFERTY, WHITE,
BRUBAKER, WOZNIAK, BROWNE, MENSCH and
BOSCOLA, by unanimous consent, offered Senate Resolution
No. 146, entitled:

A Resolution recognizing the 70th anniversary of the National
Federation of Independent Business on May 20, 2013, and honoring the
association for its contributions to small businesses throughout this
Commonwealth.

On the question,
Will the Senate adopt the resolution?

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from
Franklin, Senator Alloway. 

Senator ALLOWAY. Mr. President, I rise to offer this non-
controversial resolution to recognize next Monday, May 20,
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2013, as the 70th anniversary of the National Federation of Inde-
pendent Business and its presence here in Pennsylvania. The
NFIB is the leading small business association in the United
States and is celebrating 70 years as the voice of small business
in Washington, D.C., and all 50 States, with 15,000 small busi-
nesses here in the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania. NFIB began
May 20, 1943, as the brainchild of C. Wilson Harder, who be-
lieved that government should not stand in the way of small busi-
ness owners, but instead champion their success for the good of
the nation and free enterprise. NFIB positions come exclusively
from the democratic polling of its grassroots membership, thus
reflecting the actual interests of small businesses and leading to
the growth of those companies and job creation. 

NFIB offers millions of dollars in scholarships through its
Young Entrepreneurs Foundation, low-cost business services,
represents small business's interests in the courts, and gathers
data to give insight of small business trends. For 70 years, NFIB
has relentlessly worked to advocate the message that small busi-
ness is the engine of job growth, the lifeblood of American entre-
preneurship, and is essential to the creation of a better standard
of living for all. So, please join me today in recognizing May 20,
2013, as the 70th anniversary of NFIB here in Pennsylvania.

Thank you, Mr. President.

And the question recurring,
Will the Senate adopt the resolution?
A voice vote having been taken, the question was determined

in the affirmative. 

Senators HUTCHINSON, FERLO, PILEGGI, ALLOWAY,
BREWSTER, BROWNE, BRUBAKER, COSTA, DINNIMAN,
ERICKSON, FONTANA, GREENLEAF, KASUNIC, RAFFER-
TY,  SCHWANK,  SMIT H,  SOLOB AY,  STACK,
TARTAGLIONE, TEPLITZ, VULAKOVICH, WASHINGTON,
WAUGH, WHITE, WOZNIAK and BOSCOLA, by unanimous
consent, offered Senate Resolution No. 147, entitled:

A Resolution designating May 14, 2013, as "Apraxia Awareness
Day" in Pennsylvania.

On the question,
Will the Senate adopt the resolution?

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from
Venango, Senator Hutchinson. 

Senator HUTCHINSON. Mr. President, in conjunction with
my colleague, Senator Ferlo, I rise today to offer this resolution
recognizing May 14, 2013, as "Apraxia Awareness Day" in
Pennsylvania. Childhood apraxia of speech is a very challenging
and complicated neurological speech disorder that makes it diffi-
cult or even impossible for children to accurately produce
sounds, symbols, and/or words despite knowing what they want
to say and having a good understanding of language. There is no
known cause or cure for apraxia, and much more research is
needed. Parents whose children have been diagnosed with
apraxia, and many speech therapists who work with those chil-
dren, have emphasized the importance of early intervention and
the significant impact that it can have on speech development of
a child with apraxia. Mr. President, adoption of this resolution
helps raise awareness and strengthens the support system in the
lives of children with apraxia so that each child is afforded their

best opportunity to develop speech. I ask my colleagues for their
support. 

Thank you, Mr. President.

And the question recurring,
Will the Senate adopt the resolution?
A voice vote having been taken, the question was determined

in the affirmative.

Senators BOSCOLA, FERLO, KITCHEN, WOZNIAK,
FONTANA, DINNIMAN, WASHINGTON, GREENLEAF,
FARNESE, BROWNE, STACK, RAFFERTY, KASUNIC,
SCHWANK, YUDICHAK, HUGHES, WHITE, ALLOWAY,
ERICKSON, COSTA, VULAKOVICH, SOLOBAY, PILEGGI,
WAUGH, TARTAGLIONE, BRUBAKER and MENSCH, by
unanimous consent, offered Senate Resolution No. 148, entitled:

A Resolution commending the 175 local YMCAs for providing
outstanding community services and recognizing the month of May
2013 as "YMCA Appreciation Month" in Pennsylvania.

On the question,
Will the Senate adopt the resolution?

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentlewoman
from Northampton, Senator Boscola. 

Senator BOSCOLA. Mr. President, I believe it is important to
recognize how the various YMCAs across Pennsylvania have
been strengthening communities and enhancing the lives of chil-
dren and families. I know that in my own district, I can attest to
the projects that they have taken on that are benefitting my local
communities in so many ways. Over the past few years, the
YMCAs in my district have renovated their affordable housing
units, updated their health and fitness equipment, and are plan-
ning to expand into a whole new area in Northampton County so
that more individuals can have the opportunity to get involved in
their wonderful programs. 

Mr. President, there are 178 YMCAs in Pennsylvania, more
than in any other State. Collectively, they serve nearly 1 million
residents ensuring that everyone, regardless of age or back-
ground, has the opportunity to grow, thrive, and be the very best
person that they can be. The YMCAs are the largest provider of
child care in the State and have taken a lead role in improving
the health and well-being of families throughout initiatives like
Healthy Kids Day, Activate America, and the Diabetes Preven-
tion Program. They also fundraise and invest millions of dollars
toward scholarships, child care, and local community services. 

Additionally, I would like to commend the YMCA's activism
both in communities across the Commonwealth, but also here at
the State Capitol. The YMCA Caucus has worked together with
legislators in both Chambers to identify projects and goals that
better help serve the people of the Commonwealth for a number
of years. Therefore, Mr. President, this resolution is a way of
recognizing all the efforts on behalf of the YMCA staff and vol-
unteers, who are investing in our kids, our health, and our neigh-
borhoods every single day. 

Thank you, Mr. President.

And the question recurring,
Will the Senate adopt the resolution?
A voice vote having been taken, the question was determined

in the affirmative.
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Senators COSTA, KITCHEN, WASHINGTON, FERLO,
FONTANA, RAFFERTY, STACK, BROWNE, GREENLEAF,
VULAKOVICH, ALLOWAY, BOSCOLA, SOLOBAY,
HUGHES, TARTAGLIONE and YUDICHAK, by unanimous
consent, offered Senate Resolution No. 149, entitled:

A Resolution recognizing the 75th anniversary of The Builders
Association of Metropolitan Pittsburgh.

Which was read, considered, and adopted by voice vote.

Senators WAUGH, TEPLITZ, ALLOWAY, ARGALL,
BAKER, BLAKE, BOSCOLA, BREWSTER, BROWNE,
B RUB AKER,  CORMAN, COSTA,  DINNIMAN,
EICHELBERGER, ERICKSON, FARNESE, FERLO,
FOLMER, FONTANA, GORDNER, GREENLEAF, HUGHES,
HUTCHINSON, KASUNIC, KITCHEN, LEACH,
McILHINNEY, MENSCH, PILEGGI, RAFFERTY, ROBBINS,
SCARNATI, SCHWANK, SMITH, SMUCKER, SOLOBAY,
STACK, TARTAGLIONE, TOMLINSON, VANCE, VOGEL,
VULAKOVICH, WARD, WASHINGTON, WHITE, WILEY,
WILLIAMS, WOZNIAK, YAW and YUDICHAK, by unani-
mous consent, offered Senate Resolution No. 150, entitled:

A Resolution honoring the life of former Pennsylvania Governor
George M. Leader, who died on May 9, 2013.

On the question,
Will the Senate adopt the resolution?

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from
York, Senator Waugh. 

Senator WAUGH. Mr. President, last week, we lost one of
our former Senate Members. He went on to become Governor of
our State in 1955. He was from York, Pennsylvania. He served
as Senator in the 28th Senatorial District, so, obviously, he was
one of my predecessors. He was the son of Guy and Beulah
Leader, and raised on a poultry farm in York County, Pennsylva-
nia. I can tell you as a lifelong resident of York, my grandparents
and many of the folks raised in southern York County knew the
Leader family well. They were iconic, not only in their agricul-
ture ventures, but their other business and political ventures in
York County. He had 4 children, 12 grandchildren, and 2
great-grandsons. He married his high school sweetheart, Mary
Jane Strickler, in 1939. Mr. President, as you know, we lost for-
mer Governor Leader last Thursday, May 9, at the age of 95,
after a brief illness. It was not long before that, that I had the
opportunity to interact with the Governor. He was still very ac-
tive in our community activities, and on his mark, if you will,
pretty much right up to the day of his death last Thursday. 

He was educated beginning in a one-room schoolhouse, grad-
uated from William Penn Senior High School in York city, at-
tended Gettysburg College, and finally attained his undergradu-
ate degree from the University of Pennsylvania. His career in-
cluded a stint in the U.S. Navy in World War II aboard the
U.S.S. Randolph. In 1950, he ran for the 28th Senatorial District
seat in York County. That was just after his father, Mr. Guy
Leader, who had previously held this seat from 1943 to 1951,
and voluntarily chose to not seek reelection when his son,
George, took this seat. Finally, in 1954, as we know, he ran for

Governor, and he was the first Democrat elected Governor in
some 20 years here in our Commonwealth. He was the very first
York County resident elected to a statewide office, and on No-
vember 15 of 1954, he was featured on the cover of "Time" mag-
azine for their Photo Finish Election New Faces for 1955 article,
and I showed this to you earlier. It is pretty impressive. I will put
it over here on the desk if anyone would like to see it. 

On January 18 of 1955, at the age of 37--think about that, all
us old gray-haired folks, at the age of 37--he was sworn in as the
36th Governor of our Commonwealth. He was the sec-
ond-youngest person in the history of our Commonwealth to hold
that position of Governor. He served one 4-year term. At that
time, if you recall, we had a constitutional limit, it was one term
only. After that, he went on to be a very successful entrepreneur.
Many people throughout our Commonwealth, particularly in the
central region of the Commonwealth, know him through his
founding and success with Leader healthcare organizations. He
established in 1985 Country Meadows assisted living facilities,
the first one opening nearby in Hershey, Pennsylvania. He later
launched Providence Place retirement communities, serving as
chairman, president, and CEO of that organization right up to the
time of his death last week. 

A couple of high points of his governorship. In 1956, under
his tenure as Governor, he created the Pennsylvania Industrial
Development Authority, something all of us here know is still in
existence, in fact, to this very day, under our Department of
Community and Economic Development. In the first 2 1/2 years
of PIDA, as we refer to it, the program resulted in some 71 new
or expanded businesses and 12,000 additional jobs here in the
Commonwealth. I am proud to say that the success of Governor
Leader carries on in fine tradition today and serves our commu-
nities and businesses in Pennsylvania very well. He is known for
having improved State mental hospitals by reducing overcrowd-
ing and implementing professional treatment programs. During
his tenure, he required school districts to develop and implement
special ed programs. He signed legislation to create the Fair Em-
ployment Practices Council, known today as our Pennsylvania
Human Relations Commission. He increased State aid to school
districts and our 14 state-owned colleges and universities. And
he created a program to establish a State park within 25 miles of
every resident of the Commonwealth. Finally, something that we
talk a lot about today and even in 1955, he secured the
Right-to-Know measures requiring local government meetings
to be open to the public, and State and local records to be avail-
able for public inspection. 

Mr. President, I am very proud of the Leader family and, spe-
cifically, today as we honor Governor Leader himself. I think
one of York County's finest residents, businessmen, entrepre-
neurs, and supporters summed it up the best this past week when
he offered the following. This is from Mr. Louis Appell, Jr., of
York: "True to his surname, he was a natural leader who devoted
his many talents to the betterment of society as a whole, both as
governor and as an entrepreneur. Pennsylvania has lost one of its
finest citizens." And I could not agree more. 

Thank you very much, Mr. President.
The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from

Dauphin, Senator Teplitz.
Senator TEPLITZ. Mr. President, I am proud to join my col-

league from York County, Senator Waugh, in offering this con-
dolence resolution, not just because I am partial to central Penn-
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sylvania Democrats who win tough elections, but because he was
a constituent. The Leader family is identified with York County,
but Governor Leader and his family are from Hershey, that is
where Governor Leader lived his final years and where his fam-
ily currently lives. So I am proud to have them as constituents
and got to know them a little bit over the last few years.

Senator Waugh covered in great detail, and appropriately so,
the many accomplishments of Governor Leader during his single
term in office. It was a lot to accomplish in 4 years: strives for
government reform, for public education, for individuals with
disabilities, and the rights of minorities. In years since then, the
bulk of his life was as an entrepreneur bringing care to older
Pennsylvanians. I think what we see in Governor Leader and his
family are role models for how we should use the time that we
have in office, which can be limited, and also how we spend the
time after our public service is over to continue to fight for the
betterment of our communities. As Senator Waugh said, this was
a man who truly lived his name. We should all aspire to be lead-
ers in our own communities as well. So I ask the Senate to join
us in offering condolences to the Leader family for this loss to
our entire Commonwealth.

Thank you, Mr. President.
The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentlewoman

from Cumberland, Senator Vance.
Senator VANCE. Mr. President, I had the joy, and I mean joy,

of serving as a co-chair with Governor Leader on a group called
Health Futures. He was exuberant about everything in life. He
was so happy to be alive and so open to new ideas. Some of the
things that we do not hear about him that perhaps we should, he
established health clinics in the Harrisburg City schools, and he
gave away hundreds, if not thousands, of bicycles to underserved
kids. He probably was the most visionary person I have ever met.
And he was also a poet. Every Christmas, I would get a book of
poems that he would write and then send to friends. As I said, he
was a joy, he lived life to the fullest, and contributed so much
that we are very happy to be able to call him a Pennsylvanian. He
was a great, great contributor. Thank you.

(Whereupon, the Senate en bloc stood in a moment of silence
in solemn respect to the memory of former Governor GEORGE
M. LEADER.)

The PRESIDENT. Let the record reflect that the resolution
was adopted unanimously.

CONGRATULATORY RESOLUTIONS

The PRESIDENT laid before the Senate the following resolu-
tions, which were read, considered, and adopted by voice vote:

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Ronald E.
Rebuck, Jesse Walko, Luke Walko, Nicklas Miller, Michael W.
Potts, David E. Grange, Jr., Tod Goulden, James E. Hinkle and
to the Gettysburg Civic Chorus by Senator Alloway.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Curtis A.
Lingenfelter and to Nicholas P. Sturm by Senator Argall.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Justin Bradley
Lamberton, Miriam Belden Walton, David Edward Cielinski II,
Max Bartikowsky, James Leo Caffrey III, Zachary David Bauer
and to Casey James McAndrew by Senator Baker.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Debbie
Stubljar by Senator Baker and others. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Mr. and Mrs.
Robert G. Mills, Andre Camayd, Michael Parry, Samuel Kontz,
Sean Rigau, Mark Gember and to Seth S. Gross by Senator
Blake.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Christopher
Connor by Senators Blake and Baker. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Mr. and Mrs.
Harry Boos, Colonel James W. Follweiler, Terry Boos, Benjamin
Gaugler, Brian Robert Kelly, Jacqueline Santanasto, Matthew
Keith Troxell, Ben Franklin Technology Partners of Northeastern
Pennsylvania, Portuguese-American community of Bethlehem
and to Eberhardt Motors by Senator Boscola.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to the members
and advisor of the McKeesport Area High School AMP'd Robot-
ics Team 1708 by Senator Brewster.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to the
Duquesne/West Mifflin Rotary Club by Senators Brewster and
Costa.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Robert Craig
Ross, John Paul Orsini, Tyler Jacob Stephen Reinhart, Caleb
John Connelly and to Saint James United Church of Christ of
Allentown by Senator Browne.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to the Orban
family, Lucille Piggott-Prawl, Julie Love, Ellen Baca, Sheryl
Gaerthe, Dean Velazquez, Cheryl Hons, Joanne Cartwright,
Donald M. Bernhard, Vicki Kropf, City Center Lehigh Valley,
PPL of Allentown, National Penn Bank of Allentown and to the
Lehigh Valley IronPigs by Senator Browne and others.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Mr. and Mrs.
Ken Weaver, Mr. and Mrs. David Hilbert, Joshua Ivan Wood,
Kline's Services, Inc., Cross Roads Brethren in Christ Church of
Mount Joy and to the National Watch and Clock Museum by
Senator Brubaker.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Dale Rohm by
Senator Corman.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Dianne
Conaway by Senators Corman and Vance. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Emma Yellin
by Senator Costa.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Dom Toretti
by Senators Costa and Brewster.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Cheryl W.
Krass, Heather McConnell, Joseph C. Dobson, Caroline Fresh,
Timothy Lambert, Dennis Runyon, Lewis Hitchcock, Stacy
Catren, Daniel Sheridan, Glenn Cockerham, Justin Clough,
Tommy Cockerham, Sunset Hill Jewelers and Fine Arts Gallery
and to East Whiteland Fire Company by Senator Dinniman.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to the Conestoga
High School Academic Competition Team by Senators
Dinniman and Erickson.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Jeffrey Joseph
Hardy and to Martha Hilty Becker by Senators Dinniman and
Rafferty.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Exelon Gener-
ation, LLC, citizens of East Coventry Township, Frens and
Frens, LLC, and to Lorenzon Brothers Company by Senators
Dinniman, Pileggi, and Washington.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Steve Sobieck
and to Michael Bennett by Senator Dinniman and others. 



526 LEGISLATIVE JOURNAL — SENATE MAY 14,

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Travis L.
Farber by Senator Eichelberger.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Lieutenant
Colonel John Emrick, Jr., Linda Fox and to Derek E. Flick by
Senator Folmer.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Brandon Mi-
chael Bachner by Senator Fontana.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Mr. and Mrs.
Aaron Hastie, Mr. and Mrs. Richard Letcher, Aaron R. Bolig and
to Daniel Schluben by Senator Gordner.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to the Reverend
Brian Jenkins, Dr. Daniel Yun, Gerald J. Hamilton, Trevell
Moxey, Zeffie Angelikas, Edward Linder Guild Opticians and to
Sabre Systems, Inc., by Senator Greenleaf.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Mr. and Mrs.
Jack Toth and to Elmer R. Mohney by Senator Hutchinson.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Butler County
Council of Governments, Lawrence County Regional Council of
Governments and to Beaver County Regional Council of Gov-
ernments by Senator Hutchinson and others.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Leah
Ambrosini, Emily Konter, Katie Volek, Moriah Kromer, Caitlin
Wontroba, Kasey Ruble, Shelby Yourchick, Brandon
Cunningham, James Pratt, Katy Cook, James Browning Manges
II, Carl DellaPenna, Dave Tremba, Penn State Fayette Women's
Vollyball Team and to Guy Chemical Company, Inc., by Senator
Kasunic.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Brownsville
Area Revitalization Corporation by Senators Kasunic and
Solobay.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Josephine
Clements by Senator Kitchen.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Joseph
Schulle by Senator Leach.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Rocio Higney,
Shavonne L. Boyle and to John Thomas O'Donnell by Senator
McIlhinney.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Big Brothers
Big Sisters of Bucks County by Senators McIlhinney and others.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Mr. and Mrs.
Claude Croissette, Mr. and Mrs. James Clemmer, Mina Koder,
Upper Perkiomen Valley Ambulance Association and to Hope
United Church of Christ by Senator Mensch.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Marguerite E.
Lowe, Winfred T. Wilkerson, Mary E. Minner, Preston B.
Pierce, Matthew T. Falkenstein, Dorothy A. Higgins and to
Helene A. Caton by Senator Pileggi.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Jonathan
LaPenta and to Matthew Ciarletta by Senator Rafferty.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Mr. and Mrs.
Walter Leonhart, Steven Michael Christy, Vincent J. Caswell II,
Hank's Frozen Custard and to Eddie's Footlong Hotdogs by Sen-
ator Robbins.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Thomas
Sanders, Matthew R. Mullan, Paul Petras and to Joshua Chops
by Senator Smith.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Mr. and Mrs.
Jimmy Bartley, Mr. and Mrs. Joseph LaPresti, Mr. and Mrs.
Barry Elliott, Mr. and Mrs. Bill Smith and to Frances I. Swihart
by Senator Solobay.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Bernice Appel
by Senator Stack.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to the Reverend
Luis Corts, Jr., Shannon Montague, Nicholas Halbherr, Sean
Foley, Jason Smaron, Jason Forsythe, Wilfredo Rivera, Lisette
Gonzalez by Senator Tartaglione.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Kathy L.
Pape, Chisuk Emuna, Aisha Queen and to Turning Points Early
Education Center by Senator Teplitz. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Dr. Cataldo
Doria, Dr. Francesco Palazzo, Ernesto Veneziale, Anna Maria
Recchia, Daniel A. Bondarchuk, Jacob Miller, Debra Manges,
Fran Evans, James Petrino, Jr., and to Abraham Lincoln Elemen-
tary School by Senator Tomlinson.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Susan Audo,
Kevin George Brown, Adam Breneman, Devon Rodriguez-
Cayro, Abigail Lindquist, Brennan Prescott Trussell,
LeadingAge PA and to Cumberland Valley High School Cheer-
leading Squad by Senator Vance.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Sabrinia
Mowry, Lauren Lund, Braydon Hardon, Helen Minocci Fera,
Eleanor Schomburg, WBVP-AM 1230 and to WMBA-AM 1460
by Senator Vogel.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Lawrence
Lane, Jr., Carl Allen Shaw, John Stephen Damits III, Patrick
Drake Brooks, Robert Vaerewyck, Matthew Robert Reich, Jyri
MacRae Gray and to Madeline Seel by Senator Vulakovich.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Dr. H. King
Hartman, Sr., Dr. Frank V. Maida, Dr. Robert R. Lafontant, Dr.
John S. Wilson, Dr. Joseph A. Slezak and to Carl S. Baumeister
by Senator Ward.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Alexander J.
Pritz, Seth Andrew Bakes, Jr., Daniel Spivack, Michael Anthony
Ferry and to Mack Finkel by Senator Washington.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Alicia
Bealing, Leana R. Ricchiuto, Kyle Franklin Shaffer, Joshua Ken-
neth Veltri, Grant David Senft, Alan Dean Stubbs and to William
K. Pero by Senator Waugh.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Mr. and Mrs.
William Christie, Christine Ziegler and to Julia Elizabeth Werner
by Senator White.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Reverend Dr.
Theophilus Wright by Senator Williams. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Nicholas
Baran by Senator Wiley.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Mr. and Mrs.
Paul K. Brown, Mr. and Mrs. Charles Ulmer, Mr. and Mrs.
James Richard Torok, Sr., and to Dr. Davie Jane Gilmour by
Senator Yaw.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Alex Rubin
and to Elyse Kistler by Senator Yudichak.

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to James A.
Brogna by Senators Yudichak and Baker.

CONDOLENCE RESOLUTIONS

The PRESIDENT laid before the Senate the following resolu-
tions, which were read, considered, and adopted by voice vote:

Condolences of the Senate were extended to the family of the
late Thomas Joseph Boyle, Jr., by Senator Baker.
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Condolences of the Senate were extended to the family of the
late Larry Calvin Thompson, Sr., by Senator Hughes.

Condolences of the Senate were extended to the family of the
late Joanna V. Wisber by Senator McIlhinney.

Condolences of the Senate were extended to the family of the
late William J. McCarthy IV by Senator Vogel.

Condolences of the Senate were extended to the family of the
late Zebedee Naomi Lee by Senator Williams.

Condolences of the Senate were extended to the family of the
late Carl C. Zawatski by Senator Yudichak.

BILLS ON FIRST CONSIDERATION

Senator VANCE. Mr. President, I move that the Senate do
now proceed to consideration of all bills reported from commit-
tees for the first time at today's Session.

The motion was agreed to by voice vote.
The bills were as follows:

SB 137, SB 586, SB 869, SB 886 and SB 928.

And said bills having been considered for the first time,
Ordered, To be printed on the Calendar for second consider-

ation.

ANNOUNCEMENTS BY THE SECRETARY

The following announcements were read by the Secretary of
the Senate:

SENATE OF PENNSYLVANIA

COMMITTEE MEETINGS

WEDNESDAY, MAY 15, 2013

  9:00 A.M. EDUCATION (public hearing on Higher Hrg. Rm. 1
Education Accessibility and Affordability North Off.
- Senate Bills No. 78, 420 and 713)

  1:00 P.M. EDUCATION (public hearing on Hrg. Rm. 1
Common Core) North Off.

  3:45 P.M. SPECIAL EDUCATION FUNDING Room 8E-B
FORMULA COMMISSION East Wing
(organizational meeting) 

THURSDAY, MAY 16, 2013

  1:00 P.M. URBAN AFFAIRS AND HOUSING Carbon
(public hearing on the future of Main County
Street and Elm Street Programs) Courthouse

Annex,
Jim Thorpe,
PA

THURSDAY, MAY 23, 2013

  9:30 A.M. JUDICIARY (public hearing to discuss Phila. Bar
the following topic; Civil legal Assn, 1101
representation of the indigent: Have we Market St.,
achieved equal access to justice?) Philadelphia

WEDNESDAY, MAY 29, 2013

10:00 A.M. FINANCE (public hearing on Hrg. Rm. 1
comprehensive pension reform) North Off.

10:00 A.M. URBAN AFFAIRS AND HOUSING Allegheny
(public hearing on future of PA cities, County
large and small) Court House

Gold Rm.,

Pittsburgh, PA

THURSDAY, MAY 30, 2013

10:00 A.M. TRANSPORTATION (public hearing The Boyce
to consider transportation funding Campus
needs in Western Pennsylvania) Community

College of
Allegheny
County,
Monroe-
ville, PA

  1:00 P.M. EDUCATION (public hearing on Senate Harlan A.
Bill No. 335) Daubert

Performing
Arts Ctr.
Northern
Lebanon H.S.
Fredericks-
burg, PA

TUESDAY, JUNE 4, 2013

12:00 P.M. GAME AND FISHERIES (to consider Room 8E-A
Senate Bills No. 895; and House Bills East Wing
No. 126, 353, 798 and 891)

BILLS SIGNED

The PRESIDENT (Lieutenant Governor Jim Cawley) in the
presence of the Senate signed the following bills:

SB 5 and HB 583.

DISCHARGE RESOLUTION

Senator HUGHES offered the following resolution, which
was read as follows:

In the Senate, May 14, 2013

A RESOLUTION

Discharging the Committee on Public Health and Welfare from
further consideration of Senate Bill No. 12, Printer’s No. 759.

RESOLVED, That Senate Bill No. 12, Printer’s No. 759, entitled
“An act amending the act of June 13, 1967 (P.L. 31, No.21), entitled
'An act to consolidate, editorially revise, and codify the public wel-
fare laws of the Commonwealth,' in public assistance, further provid-
ing for persons eligible for medical assistance," having been referred
to the Committee on Public Health and Welfare on March 26, 2013,
and the committee not having reported the same to the Senate for a
period of over ten legislative days, the committee be discharged from
further consideration thereof.

The PRESIDENT. The resolution will be laid on the table.

RECESS

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from
Lehigh, Senator Browne.

Senator BROWNE. Mr. President, I move that the Senate do
now recess until Monday, June 3, 2013, at 1 p.m., Eastern Day-
light Saving Time, unless sooner recalled by the President pro
tempore.

The motion was agreed to by voice vote.
The Senate recessed at 1:20 p.m., Eastern Daylight Saving

Time.


